



Mayor Kevin Foy Town of Chapel Hill 306 North Columbia St. Chapel Hill, NC 27516 June 3, 2002

Dear Mayor Foy,

We have reviewed the various Development Ordinance Discussion Papers and note several reference to lighting and electric system design. We felt it important to reiterate points made previously regarding these topics.

With regard to lighting issues, attached is the letter of September 20 which details several areas of concern including the reference to .3 foot-candles at the property line, inclusion of street lighting in some sections where not applicable, the perceived absence of safety in the consideration of proposed lighting levels, the perceived absence of nationally approved lighting levels for certain applications, and the omission of certified lighting specialists in lighting plan approval.

In general, we encourage to Town to review the Illuminating Engineering Society of North America (IESNA) reports which include many documents that recommend lighting levels for various applications. We are of the opinion that IESNA guidelines provide for a safe level of lighting for both public and private applications and address issues of offsite illumination.

More specifically, with reference to 5.11.1 titled "Applicability", we again suggest the reference to roadways be stricken from this section.

With reference to 5.11.2 titled "Mounting Heights", the Town is proposing the prohibiting of such desired lighting options as flood lights (unless used for sports lighting), wall packs on buildings, and some NEMA and COBRA head fixtures. We are of the opinion the Town is limiting reasonable lighting fixtures and would suggest a review of IESNA recommendations.

Regarding 5.11.4 titled "Offsite Illumination" and 5.11.5 titled "Streets, Driveways, and other Passageways", we again refer the Town to IESNA recommended lighting levels. These lighting levels are based on nationally accepted research for viewing a task, for safety, and for security. Many of these documents have been adopted as ANSI (American National Standards Institute) standards, and have been defended in the court systems.

Lastly, regarding section 5.11.6 titled "Submittals", we are of the opinion the need to have a sealed PE lighting plan is too limiting. Lighting specialists who are Lighting Certified (LC) by NOQLP (National Council on Qualifications for the Lighting Professions) are recognized as having the highest degree of lighting expertise by IESNA, the California Energy Commission, New York



State Energy Research, US Department of Energy, and others. We are of the opinion the any Lighting Certified specialist is qualified to submit lighting plans.

We again offer to work with the Town on developing lighting standards that provide safety, security, reduced spillover and glare, and at a reasonable cost, while at the same time limiting the potential legal liability of the Town.

With regard to Section 5.12.2 titled "Other Utilities", also attached is our letter of October 10. With regard to subsection (c)(1) requiring certification that all facilities have been installed, Duke will not provide permanent service to any customer unless all facilities necessary to provide electric service to such structure have been completed to Duke standards. Therefore, we see this requirement as adding unnecessary time and cost, with no value added to the permitting process.

If there is some question on the part of the Town that certain requirements of a special use permit may not be completed as required at the time any CO's are requested, we recommend the town, before issuing a CO, require a security bond or other type of security from the builder/developer until such time as the requirement(s) in question are met.

Regarding subsection (c)(2), we have noted item 95 on page 27 which has eliminated the requirement for "as built" drawings of utilities and concur with this action.

Thank you for the opportunity to provide input into this important process. We welcome the opportunity to discuss these matters further. Please contact us with questions or concerns.

Sincerery,

Scott 1. Gardner District Manager

Copy: Cal Horton





Duke Power 2700 Homestead Road Chapel Hill, NC 27516

Mayor Rosemary Waldorf Town of Chapel Hill 306 North Columbia St. Chapel Hill, NC 27516

Dear Mayor Waldorf,

September 20, 2001

We have reviewed Section 5.11 - Lighting Standards of the second draft of the Town's proposed development ordinance. Of concern to us is the reference to .3 foot-candles at the property line, inclusion of street lighting in some sections where not applicable, the perceived absence of safety in the consideration of proposed lighting levels, the perceived absence of nationally approved lighting levels for certain applications, and the omission of certified lighting specialists in lighting plan approval. We offer the following questions and some proposed changes.

5.11 – Proposed new reading: Purpose: This section provides standards for lighting which shall be designed to minimize spillover of light onto adjacent property, glare that could impair vision, and/or other conditions that deteriorate normally accepted qualities and uses of adjacent property. (removed "is" from phrase "which is shall be designed" in first sentence)

5.11.1 – With reference to "in buildings", does the town intend to regulate the lighting within buildings? If so, does this conflict with state or national approved/recommended lighting levels for building interiors? Also, we strongly suggest that the reference to roadways be stricken. If the Town retains the reference to roadways, MOST of the lights currently in place will exceed the maximum light levels required at property lines (.3 foot-candles as proposed in Section 5.11.4), therefore there will be significantly reduced roadway lighting in Chapel Hill. Proposed new reading: The provisions of this section apply to any outside lighting used around buildings, recreation areas, parking areas, walkways, drives, or signs.

5.11.2 – As proposed, the Town needs to be aware that prohibited will be all flood lights (unless used for sports lighting), most wall packs on buildings, all NEMA head fixtures, drop lens COBRA head fixtures for street lighting, and all other semi-cutoff sources taller than 15 feet. Again, the Town is severely limiting street lighting applications which they have requested from us in the past. We recommend coordination of the wording of this section between planning/zoning and the street lighting section of the public works department.

5.11.4 – IESNA (The Illuminating Engineering Society of North America) has published numerous documents that recommend lighting levels for various applications. These light levels



are based on nationally accepted research for viewing a task, for safety, and for security. Many of these documents have been adopted as ANSI (American National Standards Institute) standards, and have been defended in the court systems. The Town may be exposing itself to legal liability if challenged as not providing safe lighting levels for it's citizens or visitors.

For instance, DG-5 is an IESNA Document entitled "Recommended Lighting for Walkways and Class 1 Bikeways". Table 2 recommends 2.0 foot-candles minimum maintained average vertical for special conditions (security). Since many walkways in Chapel Hill abut adjoining property, the spillover onto these properties would exceed 0.3 foot-candles. The need to safely light walkways used by thousands of students and pedestrians would seem to far outweigh the need to limit the spillover light to 0.3 foot-candles. The potential for lawsuits due to lighting constraints could possibly run into the hundreds of thousands of dollars, if not more. We also recommend the Town consult IESNA RP-8 for Roadway lighting design lighting levels, RP-20 for parking lot and parking deck lighting levels, and other IESNA documents that speak to specific lighting applications. The State of North Carolina may also have codes specifying light levels for specific applications, however IESNA documents should be consulted for minimum values.

Please use caution in setting minimum values. Chapel Hill has a very high concentration of foot and vehicular traffic and sufficient light levels have to be provided to permit safe passage of both pedestrians and vehicles. Lights cannot be cut off or shielded in such fashion that they provide high enough levels for the streets and sidewalks, and no light immediately behind the sidewalks.

Additional questions include: Is this maximum lighting level at the property line determined by initial reading or maintained reading (taken after the lights have been on for 100 hours)? Is the measure an average of several points or the maximum reading found? At what point(s) or how far from the property line should the measures be taken? Is this measure the same for residential and business? In the case of two adjacent property owners, may one prevent the other from lighting their property? In the case of two adjacent properties owned by the same party, will the proposed spillover limitations be enforced even though both parcels have a common owner? In the case of adjacent property owners wishing to share the illumination of a light among their properties, will the proposed spillover limitations be enforced and prevent their wishes?

5.11.5 — Is it possible (and legally defendable) to ensure the security of property and the safety of persons as desired given the constraints proposed above. To what recognized standard is the security of property and the safety of persons determined? Our lack of familiarity with the Town's Design Manual makes it difficult to base an opinion otherwise. We would like the opportunity to review the Design Manual before making additional statements regarding these proposed lighting standards.

5.11.6 – We question the ability to meet this requirement in all cases. Does this apply to a resident who wants a safe light installed in their yard? How close are the grid points? Is this done through lighting software or actual field verifications? Simulation through computer software is virtually impossible without IES formatted curves for all lights in the area. The research for



this information is costly and will not yield accurate results. Night-time survey work is generally billed at time-and-a-half after hour rates and is normally \$100 to \$150 per hour. We believe this is a burdensome and unnecessary expense, as this information is not needed. We question the need for required pre-development and post-development light levels. We have not seen such a requirement for the provision of pre-development light levels in any other ordinance that we have seen.

To meet the Town's desired objectives of safety, security, and reduced spillover and glare, we recommend the establishment of an obtainable light level on adjacent off site property as can be found in IESNA guidelines.

Finally, we are of the opinion the need to have a sealed PE lighting plan is too limiting. We have Duke Power Company employees who are Lighting Certified (LC) by NCQLP (National Council on Qualifications for the Lighting Professions). LC's are recognized as having the highest degree of lighting expertise by IESNA, NEMA, California Energy Commission, New York State Energy Research, US Department of Energy, EPA, and US General Services Administration, along with the 10 top lighting professional groups in the United States. While some P.E.'s are qualified to submit plans, every single LC should be qualified to submit plans — having demonstrated the professional skills and passing the stringent exams necessary to perform the work. Furthermore, all LC's must complete 36 hours of lighting education every 3 years, while P.E.'s can get their professional continuing education in any area and none has to be in lighting.

We ask that you give consideration to the questions, concerns, and recommendations offered in this response to the latest draft of lighting standards. We stand ready to work with the Town on developing lighting standards that provide safety, security, reduced spillover and glare, and at a reasonable cost, while at the same time limiting the potential legal liability of the Town. Please contact us if you have questions or concerns.

Sincerely,

Scott T. Gardner
District Manager

Copy: Cal Horton

Aaron Nelson





Duke Power 2700 Homestead Road Chapel Hill, NC 27516

Mayor Rosemary Waldorf Town of Chapel Hill 306 North Columbia St. Chapel Hill, NC 27516 October 10, 2001

Dear Mayor Waldorf,

We have reviewed Section 5.12.2 – "Other Utilities" of the second draft of the Town's proposed development ordinance. Of particular concern to us is:

- (c) No Certificate of Occupancy for a structure shall be issued until the following documents have been submitted to the Town Manager:
 - (1) Certification or certifications from the appropriate utilities that all facilities necessary to provide electric, gas, telephone, and/or CATV service to such structure have been completed to the standards of the appropriate utilities; and
 - (2) As-built construction drawings of those completed electric, gas, telephone, and CATV facilities located within a public right-of-way or easement.

With regard to subsection (c)(1), we do not understand the necessity of this clause. Duke will not provide permanent service to any customer unless all facilities necessary to provide electric service to such structure have been completed to Duke standards. Therefore, we see this requirement as an added cost and time waster, with no value added to the permitting process.

If there is some question on the part of the Town that certain requirements of a special use permit may not be completed as required at the time any CO's are requested, we recommend the town, before issuing a CO, require a security bond or other type of security from the builder/developer until such time as the requirement(s) in question are met.

Regarding subsection (c)(2), we again do not understand the necessity of this clause. In order for Duke to provide as-built drawings to someone outside of Duke, it would likely require that:

- the drawings would have to comply with NC General Statute 89-C (this governs and defines the activity of engineers and land surveyors in NC). Utilities are exempt from 89-C for work the utility completes for its own use. Consequently, our new computer design tool does not allow for the provision of "as built" drawings and Duke is not staffed to provide such and we believe the requirement to provide such unnecessary drawings would add time and cost, providing little to no value to the permitting process for a potentially significant cost;
- the information contained in the drawing provided could possibly be deemed confidential and proprietary and could require someone who receives and/or uses this information to sign an agreement with Duke.

Additionally, the imposition of such an ordinance may induce utilities, particularly Duke Power, to insist upon obtaining additional private right-of-way in order to extend facilities. Such additional right-of-way needs will most likely require greater building setback requirements, greater tree clearance needs, and greater project time spans due to the need to obtain such rights-of-way.

We believe these items to be unintended consequences of such a provision.

With these thoughts in mind, we respectfully request that subsection (c) be stricken from Section 5.12.2. Your consideration of this request is much appreciated. If you would like to discuss this matter further, please feel free to contact me at 968-2316.

Sincerely,

Scott T. Gardner District Manager

Copy: Town Council Cal Horton